
356 

24 CFR Ch. IX (4–1–14 Edition) § 905.606 

statement showing actual operating 
expenses and revenues over the past 5 
years and the projected expenses and 
revenues over the next 10 years; 

(C) A demonstration that the PHA 
cannot meet its contractual obligation, 
and; 

(D) The Owner Entity has attempted 
to offset with regard to the project, the 
impact of reduced operating subsidies 
or changes in applicable law by all 
available means; including the use of 
other public and private development 
resources, the use of cash flow from 
any nonpublic housing units, and funds 
from other operating deficient re-
serves. 

(3) HUD review. HUD will review the 
Alternative Management Plan to en-
sure that the plan meets the require-
ments of this subpart and that any pro-
posed deviation from the Public Hous-
ing Requirements will be implemented 
only to the extent necessary to pre-
serve the viability of the public hous-
ing units. Upon completion of HUD’s 
review, HUD will either approve or dis-
approve the Alternative Management 
Plan. Reasons for HUD disapproval 
may include, but are not limited to, 
the following: 

(i) The justification for deviation 
from the Public Housing Requirements 
does not qualify in accordance with 
section 35(h) of the Act (42 U.S.C. 1437z– 
7(h)). 

(ii) The proposed deviation(s) from 
the Public Housing Requirements are 
not limited to preserving the viability 
of the public housing units. 

(iii) The information that HUD re-
quires to be included in the Alternative 
Management Plan has not been in-
cluded, is not accurate, or does not 
support the need for deviation from the 
Public Housing Requirements. 

(iv) HUD has evidence that the pro-
posed Alternative Management Plan is 
not in compliance with other federal 
requirements, including civil rights 
laws. 

(4) HUD reevaluation and reapproval. 
The PHA, on behalf of the Owner Enti-
ty, must provide to HUD, for HUD ap-
proval, an annual update on the imple-
mentation of the Alternative Manage-
ment Plan. The update must provide 
the status of the project and whether 
the circumstances originally triggering 

the need for the conditions contained 
in the Alternative Management Plan 
remain valid and appropriate. Any pro-
posed changes in the Alternative Man-
agement Plan should also be identified. 
Once the annual update of the Alter-
native Management Plan is properly 
submitted, the existing Alternative 
Management Plan shall remain in ef-
fect until such time as HUD takes addi-
tional action to approve or disapprove 
the annual update. 

§ 905.606 Development proposal. 

(a) Development proposal. Prior to de-
veloping public housing, either through 
new construction or through acquisi-
tion, with or without rehabilitation, a 
PHA must submit a development pro-
posal to HUD in the form prescribed by 
HUD, which will allow HUD to assess 
the viability and financial feasibility 
of the proposed development. A devel-
opment proposal must be submitted for 
all types of public housing develop-
ment, including mixed-finance. Failure 
to submit and obtain HUD approval of 
a development proposal may result in 
the public housing funds used in con-
junction with the project being deemed 
ineligible expenses. In determining the 
amount of information to be submitted 
by the PHA, HUD shall consider wheth-
er the documentation is required for 
HUD to carry out mandatory statu-
tory, regulatory, or Executive order re-
views; the quality of the PHA’s past 
performance in implementing develop-
ment projects under this subpart; the 
PHA’s demonstrated administrative ca-
pability; and other program require-
ments. The development proposal shall 
include some or all of the following 
documentation, as deemed necessary 
by HUD. 

(1) Project description. A description of 
the proposed project, including: 

(i) Proposed development method 
(e.g., mixed-finance, new construction, 
acquisition with or without rehabilita-
tion, turnkey, etc.), including the ex-
tent to which the PHA will use force 
account labor and use procured con-
tractors. For new construction 
projects, the PHA must meet the pro-
gram requirements contained in 
§ 905.602. For projects involving acquisi-
tion of existing properties less than 2 
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years old, the PHA must include an at-
testation from the PHA and the owner 
of the property that the property was 
not constructed with the intent that it 
would be sold to the PHA or, if it was 
constructed with the intent that it be 
sold to the PHA, that it was con-
structed in compliance with all appli-
cable requirements (e.g., Davis Bacon 
wage rates, accessibility, etc.); 

(ii) Type of residents to occupy the 
units (e.g., family, elderly, persons 
with disabilities, or families that in-
clude persons with disabilities); 

(iii) Number and type of unit (de-
tached, semidetached, row house, walk-
up, elevator), with bedroom count, bro-
ken out by public housing vs. non-
public housing, if applicable; 

(iv) The type and size of nondwelling 
space, if applicable; and 

(v) Schematic drawings of the pro-
posed buildings, unit plans, and addi-
tional information regarding plans and 
specifications, as needed by HUD to re-
view the project. 

(2) Site information. An identification 
and description of the proposed site 
and neighborhood, a site plan, and a 
map of the neighborhood. 

(3) Participant description. Identifica-
tion of participating parties and a de-
scription of the activities to be under-
taken by each of the participating par-
ties and the PHA; and the legal and 
business relationships between the 
PHA and each of the participating par-
ties, as applicable. 

(4) Development project schedule. A 
schedule for the development project 
that includes each major stage of de-
velopment, through and including the 
submission of an Actual Development 
Cost Certificate to HUD. 

(5) Accessibility. A PHA must provide 
sufficient information for HUD to de-
termine that dwelling units and other 
public housing facilities meet accessi-
bility requirements specified at § 905.312 
of this part, including, but not limited 
to, the number, location, and bedroom 
size distribution of accessible dwelling 
units (see 24 CFR 8.32 and 24 CFR part 
40). 

(6) Project costs. (i) Budgets. To allow 
HUD to assess sources of funding and 
projected uses of funds, the PHA shall 
submit a project budget, in the form 
prescribed by HUD, reflecting the total 

permanent development budget for the 
project, including all sources and uses 
of funds, including hard and soft costs. 
The PHA shall also submit a budget for 
the construction period and a construc-
tion draw schedule showing the timing 
of construction financing contributions 
and disbursements. In addition, the 
PHA shall submit an independent con-
struction cost estimate or actual con-
struction contract that supports the 
permanent and construction budgets. 

(ii) TDC calculation. The PHA must 
submit a calculation of the TDC and 
HCC, subject to § 905.314 of this part. 

(iii) Financing. A PHA must submit a 
detailed description of all financing 
necessary for the implementation of 
the project, specifying the sources and 
uses. In addition, HUD may require 
documents related to the financing 
(e.g., loan documents, partnership or 
operating agreement, regulatory and 
operating agreement, etc.) to be sub-
mitted in final draft form as part of the 
development proposal. Upon financial 
closing, HUD may also require final, 
executed copies of these documents to 
be submitted to HUD for final ap-
proval, per § 905.612(b)(2) of this part. 

(A) Commitment of funds. Documents 
submitted pursuant to this section 
must irrevocably commit funds to the 
project. Irrevocability of funds means 
that binding legal documents—such as 
loan agreements, mortgages, deeds of 
trust, partnership agreements or oper-
ating agreements, or similar docu-
ments committing funds—have been 
executed by the applicable parties; 
though disbursement of such funds 
may be subject to meeting progress 
milestones, the absence of default, and/ 
or other conditions generally con-
sistent with similar non-public housing 
transactions. For projects involving re-
volving loan funds, the irrevocability 
of funds means that funds in an 
amount identified to HUD as the max-
imum revolving loan have been com-
mitted pursuant to legally binding doc-
uments; though disbursement of such 
funds may be subject to meeting 
progress milestones, the absence of de-
fault, and/or other conditions generally 
consistent with similar affordable 
housing transactions. The PHA must 
confirm the availability of each party’s 
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financing, the amount and source of fi-
nancing committed to the proposal by 
the parties, and the irrevocability of 
those funds. 

(B) Irrevocability of funds. To ensure 
the irrevocable nature of the com-
mitted funds, the PHA shall review the 
legal documents committing such 
funds to ensure that the progress mile-
stones and conditions precedent con-
tained in such contracts are generally 
consistent with similar affordable 
housing transactions; that the PHA 
and/or its Owner Entity know of no im-
pediments that would prevent the 
project from moving forward con-
sistent with the project milestones and 
conditions precedent; and, after con-
ducting sufficient due diligence, that 
such documents are properly executed 
by persons or entities legally author-
ized to bind the entity committing 
such funds. 

(C) Third-party documents. The PHA is 
not required to ensure the availability 
of funds by enforcing documents to 
which it is not a party. 

(D) Opinion of counsel. As part of the 
proposal, the PHA may certify as to 
the irrevocability of funds through the 
submission of an opinion of the PHA’s 
counsel attesting that counsel has ex-
amined the availability of the partici-
pating parties’ financing, and the 
amount and source of financing com-
mitted to the project by the partici-
pating parties, and has determined 
that such financing has been irrev-
ocably committed, as defined in para-
graph (a)(6)(iii)(A) of this section, and 
that such commitments are consistent 
with the project budget submitted 
under paragraph (a)(6)(i) of this sec-
tion. 

(7) Operating pro-forma/Operating 
Fund methodology. To allow HUD to as-
sess the financial feasibility of 
projects, PHAs shall submit a 10-year 
operating pro-forma, including all as-
sumptions, to assure that operating ex-
penses do not exceed operating income. 
For mixed-finance development, the 
PHA must describe its methodology for 
providing and distributing operating 
subsidy to the Owner Entity for the 
public housing units. 

(8) Local Cooperation Agreement. A 
PHA may elect to exempt all public 
housing units in a mixed-finance 

project from the payment in lieu of 
taxes provisions under section 6(d) of 
the Act, 42 U.S.C. 1437d(d), and from 
the finding of need and cooperative 
agreement provisions under sections 
5(e)(1)(ii) and (e)(2) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
1437c(e)(1)(ii) and (e)(2), and instead 
subject units to local real estate taxes, 
but only if the PHA provides docu-
mentation from an authorized official 
of the local jurisdiction that develop-
ment of the units is consistent with 
the jurisdiction’s comprehensive hous-
ing affordability strategy. If the PHA 
does not elect this exemption, the Co-
operation Agreement as provided in 
§ 905.602(a) is required and must be sub-
mitted. 

(9) Environmental requirements. The 
PHA must provide an approved Request 
for Release of Funds and environ-
mental certification, submitted in ac-
cordance with 24 CFR part 58, or ap-
proval in accordance with 24 CFR part 
50. HUD will not approve a develop-
ment proposal without the appropriate 
environmental approval. 

(10) Market analysis. For a mixed-fi-
nance development that includes non-
public housing units, the PHA must in-
clude an analysis of the projected mar-
ket for the proposed project. 

(11) Program income and fees. The PHA 
must provide information identifying 
fees to be paid to the PHA, the PHA’s 
partner(s), the Owner Entity, and/or 
other participating parties identified 
by HUD and on the receipt and use of 
program income. 

(b) Additional HUD-requested informa-
tion. PHAs are required to provide any 
additional information that HUD may 
need to assess the development pro-
posal. 

§ 905.608 Site acquisition proposal. 

(a) Submission. When a PHA deter-
mines that it is necessary to acquire 
vacant land for development of public 
housing through new construction, 
using public housing funds, prior to 
submission and approval of a develop-
ment proposal under § 905.606 of this 
part, the PHA must submit an acquisi-
tion proposal to HUD for review and 
approval prior to acquisition. The ac-
quisition proposal shall include the fol-
lowing: 
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